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WALKING AND TALKING WITH THE BUSHWALKING VICTORIA PRESIDENT 

I Just Want to Walk 

I started my bushwalking 'career' in 1979, when 
one of my cousins needed a partner to 
accompany him on the Overland Track in 
Tasmania.  I had no bushwalking experience at 
all, so we did three practice walks before setting 
off to Cradle Mountain in February 1980.  Thirty-
three years later I am still bushwalking. 

After the Tasmanian trip, my cousin did only 
occasional bushwalks, but I just wanted to walk.  As I 
had no friends or acquaintances who bushwalked, I 
started to consider joining a club.  My first visit to a club 
(no names) wasn't very encouraging.  I attended a club 
meeting that wasn't welcoming at all, and after staying for 
around half an hour, I quietly left.  Fortunately for me, the 
second club I tried was much more successful and I have 
now been a member of CAEX Bushwalking Club for just 
over 30 years. 

When I joined CAEX, just like most bushwalkers, I just 
wanted to walk.  However, I quickly realised if all 
members 'just wanted to walk' then there wouldn't be any 
walks, or a club for that matter.  So, pretty soon I became 
a walk leader and over the years since then I have 
organised and led walks, ranging from city walks to multi-
day walks in all corners of Victoria, as well as interstate 
and overseas.  Of course clubs don't run themselves, so 
in 1984 I took on the role of club Treasurer and 
subsequently served the club at various times as 
President, Secretary and Newsletter Editor.   

From 1986 to 1999 CAEX also ran bushwalking day- 
walking and backpacking courses at the Council of Adult 
Education.  For most of those years I was the 
coordinator/organiser for the backpacking course, as well 
as being one of the instructors. Over those 13 years 
CAEX introduced and trained more than 1,000 people to 
the joys of bushwalking. The I-just-wanted-to-walk 
bushwalking had become such a critical part of my life that 
I wanted to help as many people as possible take up and 
enjoy bushwalking. The bushwalking courses run by 
CAEX was a great way to do this. 

In the mid-1980s, I had my first experience with VicWalk, 
as Bushwalking Victoria was then known, when I joined 
BSAR and was also a club delegate to the VicWalk 
Council.  From the 1980s to the 2000s I was club delegate 
several times and in 1989-90 I was VicWalk Assistant 
Secretary.   

While I really just wanted to walk, through being a club 
office bearer and club VicWalk delegate, I realised that 
much of what I took for granted as a bushwalker and club 
member didn't 'just happen', but relied on the combined 
efforts of many, many bushwalkers over many decades to 
represent the interests of bushwalkers, advocate for 
bushwalking and support clubs.  During all this time I 
really just wanted to do my bit to help. 

In late 2006 VicWalk changed its name to 
Bushwalking Victoria. In early 2007 I was 
approached by the then President, David Reid, 
to nominate for a position on the Board of 
Management, which I did.   

At the time I had absolutely no ambition or 
intention to take on an office bearer role, let 
alone to become President.  Just as in the 
1980s, 1990s and 2000s, I joined the board 

because I really just wanted to do my bit to help develop 
and promote bushwalking and support our club network.  In 
2009 I was surprised and somewhat stunned to be 
approached to nominate for the position of Vice President, 
and subsequently for the position of President.  With the 
encouragement and support of my wife and other board 
members I agreed, and now in 2013 I am about to 
complete my third and final year as President. 

I just want to walk, but like all walk leaders, club office 
bearers and committee members, I recognised long ago 
that not only does a club require members willing to take on 
the roles and responsibilities required to run a club, but that 
bushwalking also needs people to take on the role and 
responsibilities of representing the interests of 
bushwalkers, advocating for bushwalking and supporting 
clubs; and this is why I joined the Bushwalking Victoria 
board. While everybody won't necessarily be able 
contribute in the way that I have done, all contributions 
help.  In any case, Bushwalking Victoria is a team effort 
involving office bearers, board members, convenors and 
coordinators, newsletter editor, Bush Environment 
Committee field officers, and Bush Search and Rescue 
members. 

So, the next time a bushwalker or club member says ‘I just 
want to walk’, tell them that this is what all bushwalkers 
want, but that fortunately for them there are others willing to 
step up and do more for the benefit of club members and 
all bushwalkers.  If this wasn't the case there would be no 
club for them to belong to, no walks organised for them, 
and the quality and range of bushwalking experiences that 
we pretty much take for granted would not exist.  

In closing, if an ordinary bushwalker like me with a few 
ideas and opinions can become a Bushwalking Victoria 
board member and President, there must be others among 
our 6,500 members who can too.  Bushwalking and 
Bushwalking Victoria needs them.  See  also page 8. 

I just want to walk, and hopefully after completing my term 
as President I can do more walking and less talking about 
it.  I plan to continue to 'do my bit' as a board member for a 
few more years, but hopefully there will be some new faces 
around the board table come the AGM in June. 

Next month: what it means to be Bushwalking Victoria’s 
President. 

Chris Towers 



Bushwalking News Victoria April 2013  

3 

BILL BEWSHER — BUSHMAN, POLAR EXPLORER, TEACHER 
22-2-1924 — 23-6-2012 

The July 2012 edition of Bushwalking News Victoria included a brief obituary to the remarkable Bill Bewsher.  The Age on 
15 March published a longer and excellent obituary about Bill Bewsher's extraordinary life, written by Rod Costigan.  
Among Bill’s many achievements and contributions to bushwalking were pivotal roles in Bush Search and Rescue and the 
Bushwalking and Mountaincraft Training Advisory Board. 

You can read Ron Costigan’s article at: http://www.theage.com.au/national/obituaries/bushman-and-explorer-with-love-of-
wild-places-and-taste-for-risk-20130314-2g398.html 

A number of people have responded to the obituary with memories and photos. 

Peter Campbell, Convener, 
BSAR: 

Bill Bewsher took on the role of 
founding Convener in 1949 of the 
Search and Rescue Section of the 
Federation of Victorian Walking 
Clubs, which was later to become 
Bush Search and Rescue Victoria.  
Bill was also Convener from 1949 
to 1956 and again for a year in 
1958-1959. 

Bill's exploits included Antarctic 
exploration and he also led several 
epic exploratory walks through 
Tasmania's south-west at a time 
when the region was little known. 

WƛƳ aŎ[ŀǳƎƘƭƛƴΣ  
.ƻǊƻƻƴŘŀǊŀ .ǳǎƘǿŀƭƪŜǊǎΥ 

The obituary of Bill Bewsher 
mentions Peter Crohn. Peter accompanied Bill to Antarctica.  As I recall Peter was OIC of the group at Macquarie Island.  
He was a fine geologist and ,as I recall, at one stage he was the Chief Geologist of the Northern Territory. 

Peter was a Boroondara Bushwalking member in the early 1990s. He was very quiet and didn't like to brag, but around the 
camp fire he told me of some of his exploits, including going to Antarctica. Apparently there is a peak in Antarctica named 
after him. 

From David Hall,  
Boroondara Bushwalkers 

Some of you will remember Bill 
Bewsher from the Mt Baw Baw 
search in the 1950s. See photo 1: 
from left, Bob Moran, Ian Thomson, 
John Steel, David Hall (rear), and 
holding the map (right), John 
Caraher at a briefing at Newlines 
Mill. 

From Peter Hall 

Here's another shot from those 
search and rescue days.  It was 
taken of a search on the Bluff 
across the valley from Mt Buller, 
and was published in The Age at 
the time.  John Steel is holding a 
mapboard with me in front of him, 
while Bill (in typical floppy hat) gives 
us search instructions. 

Photo 1, provided by David Hall 

Photo  2, provided by Peter Hall 

http://www.theage.com.au/national/obituaries/bushman-and-explorer-with-love-of-wild-places-and-taste-for-risk-20130314-2g398.html
http://www.theage.com.au/national/obituaries/bushman-and-explorer-with-love-of-wild-places-and-taste-for-risk-20130314-2g398.html
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LATEST PRIZE WINNERS 

We are delighted to announce that so far this year the 
following people have won prizes for entering details of 
their walks on WWeW: 

ü T Manning, Melton Bushwalkers, Ivanhoe, $50 EMC 
gift voucher 

ü R Sloane, Warrnambool, a Levanter Daypack supplied 
by Snowgum 

ü Echuca-Moama Bushwalking Club, a $25 gift voucher 
from EMC and a sports water bottle from Snowgum 

ü R Salmon, Parkdale, a $50 Ajays gift voucher 

Why is Bushwalking Victoria doing this? 

There is no systematic collection of information on who is 
bushwalking, where people are walking or how often they 
are walking.  The lack of data compromises Bushwalking 
Victoria’s ability to advocate for better bushwalking and 
government funding to support bushwalking, including 
clubs. 

The Survey 

WWeW is a quick and simple online survey for anyone 
who bushwalks in Victoria to record basic details for 
each and every bushwalk they undertake, such as date, 
location, specific walk completed, distance and duration of 
walk and how many people were in the group.  Walkers 
can also provide comments such as how they enjoyed the 
walk and any problems they experienced along the track .  
Suggestions for improvements or changes to the walking 
tracks will be passed on to the relevant land manager — 
ie, Parks Victoria or the Department of Environment and 
Sustainability. 

Clubs also have the option of using an Excel spreadsheet 
to record the required details which can then be emailed to 
Bushwalking Victoria.  Walks reported using the WWeW is 
for anyone who bushwalks, so we also need as many 
non-club bushwalkers as possible complete the survey 
too, so please promote WWeW as widely as possible to 
friends, family, colleagues etc.  

Major Prize 

A $400 Snowgum Caddis tent.  This prize will be awarded 
after 31 May with all participants eligible to win. 

Weekly Prizes 

Our range of prizes include: 

ü Backpacks and water bottles (supplied by 
Snowgum).  Valued at $70. 

ü Items of Lowe clothing e.g.  supplied by Bogong 
Equipment.  Value varies with item types. 

ü Vouchers (supplied by Ajays Snow Country Sports and 
Eastern Mountain Centre).  

ü Head torches - latest release Petzl Tikka2Plus. Valued 
at $74. 

ü Steripen Emergency Handheld UV water 
purifier  Valued at $70. 

ü Powermonkey Discovery Charger valued at $90.   

Chris Towers 
President,  Bushwalking Victoria 

Bushwalking Victoria gratefully acknowledges the 
generous support from our commercial and 
government sponsors for WWeW. 

BEEN WALKING? 
Tell us about your bushwalks by completing our short survey 

Win Great prizes 

www.wherewewalk.org.au (WWeW) is an initiative of Bushwalking Victoria to collect some basic data on bushwalking.   

Summary of WWeW Entries to 17 March 

¶ 274 walks entered 

¶ 1,987 walkers 

¶ Total of 30,262kms walked 

¶ 129 day walks 

¶ 49 backpacking trips 

¶ 88 short walks (less than 4 hours duration) 

¶ 63 solo walks 

¶ 27 family groups 

¶ 38 walks with friends 

¶ 138 club walks 

¶ ONLY 25 clubs have recorded their walks 

http://www.snowgum.com.au/
http://www.bogong.com.au/
http://www.bogong.com.au/
http://www.snow-ski.com.au/
http://www.snow-ski.com.au/
http://www.wherewewalk.org.au
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CLUB ANNIVERSARIES 

Wimmera Bushwalking Club - 40 years 

Wimmera Bushwalking Club was formed in 1972. To 
celebrate our 40 year anniversary we decided to hold a 
‘formal from the waist up dinner’ on the top of Flat Rock.  

As the weather in November was 
considered to be too cool and unpredictable 
and December was getting too close to 
Christmas, we held off the dinner until 
January, when we would be more likely to 
have nice balmy evenings.   

So on 19 January 2013, when we assembled in our usual 
car pooling place in Horsham, we did not display our usual 
rugged appearance – at least not from the waist up. The 
men wore formal shirts, jackets and ties or 
bow ties with daggy old shorts and chunky 
hiking boots on the lower half. Some wore 
city hats. The women looked nice in dresses 
and pretty tops, worn with boots or runners. 
What did the public think as they drove 
past?! 

We drove in convoy to the Flat Rock car 
park, and climbed up the track, carrying 
folding tables and chairs, eskys and a 
candelabra. What a sight!  We set up our 
tables and chairs in a  small depression 
amongst the rocks, protected from the 
evening breeze. 

Everyone was quite excited about doing 
something so out of the ordinary. The 
evening was beautiful.  As the sun made its way to the 
horizon – its golden light shining on the mighty Taipan Wall 
of nearby Mt Staplyton – we enjoyed our meal in great 
company and with a view that no restaurant can provide.  

In the fading light fading, we packed up and made our way 
down the rock to the car park, where we had dessert that 
included a beautiful chocolate cake decorated with our 
club emblem. Candles were lit and sparklers were handed 
around to celebrate our club’s 40th year.  

Here’s to the next 40 years! 

Chris Dunmill 
Wimmera Bushwalking Club 

Echuca Moama Bushwalkers - 20 years 

Echuca Moama Bushwalkers will be 
celebrating their 20th anniversary with a 
dinner on Saturday 4 May and a walk at Mt 
Terrick Terrick on Sunday 5 May. 

Above: The 40th anniversary celebration cake 
Below:  The formal from the waist up dinner at Flat Rock 

Tell us about your club’s significant anniversary.   
Send reports and images to the 
 editor@bushwalking.org.au 

BUSH SEARCH AND RESCUE  
CLOTH BADGE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A BSAR cloth badge in the distinctive BSAR colours is 
now available.   

BSAR members and supporters can purchase a badge for 
$12, posted.   

Alternatively, clubs’ BSAR delegates can obtain badges at 
BSAR committee meetings for $10 each. 

To order a badge, go to the BSAR website:  www.bsar.org 

On the left side of the home page, select Orders.  Use the 
link to the badge order form. 

Any questions? Contact  orders@bsar.org 

mailto:editor@bushwalking.org.au
http://www.bsar.org
mailto:orders@bsar.org
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Outdoor Leader Online 

Outdoor Leader Online reproduces the contents 
Bushwalking and Ski Touring Leadership: Outdoor 
Recreation Leadership in Australia, published by the 
Bushwalking and Mountaincraft Training Advisory Board 
(BMTAB). The online version, published by Outdoors 
Victoria (OV) in late 2012, comprises the content from the 
third and last printed edition of the book that was published 
in 2000. The content requires some updating, in particular  
to encompass changes affecting the outdoors since 2000 
e.g. changes in technology, improved communications and 
OV plans to commence the revision and update process 
content later this year.  Further information will be provided 
in BNV in due course. 

Between 1969 and 2002, when it was wound up, BMTAB 
provided bushwalking leadership training. Many current 
and former members of Bushwalking Victoria affiliated 
clubs contributed to the BMTAB as instructors and 
assessors.  Prior to 2002, club bushwalking members had 
the opportunity to complete its certified leadership courses, 
something many bushwalkers who lead walks or would like 
to lead walks, and club committees with the responsibility 
of training walk leaders still miss.   

In 1978, BMTAB produced the first of its three editions of 
the leadership book. Many bushwalking leaders, even if 
they did not complete a BMTAB course, used the manual 
as their principal resource for understanding the 
requirements for leading enjoyable and safe bushwalks.  
Clubs used the manual in their club leadership training 
courses.  In some clubs the book was given to prospective 
leaders as part of their training. 

The Outdoor Leader Online guide is essential reading for 
all bushwalking leaders.  ‘Ordinary’ walkers would also 
benefit from reading it. 

The link to the Outdoor Leader Online is: 
http://outdoorleaderonline.org/content/olo/pagerend.php 

Copies of the old printed manual are still available.  An 
online search will yield suppliers. 

You can read a short History of the BMTAB at: 
http://www.adventurevictoria.org/decliningyears/BMTABHis 

IMPORTANT ONLINE RESOURCES FOR  BUSHWALKERS 

Severe Weather Planning 

Another useful resource from Outdoors Victoria is 
Management of Outdoor Activities for Severe Weather 
Conditions (version 1, 2009) available at: 
http://www.orc.org.au/activity_standards_resources.php 

It provides guidelines for planning for weather events, as 
well as practical guidelines for action when caught out in 
bushfires, thunderstorm, severe wind, lightning strikes etc. 

Familiarity with the guideline will help all bushwalkers 
understand what is involved in reducing risk during severe 
weather. 

The following list of contents shows how comprehensive 
the guideline are.   

Part One - Planning 
3.1 Activity Plans 
3.1.1 General  
3.1.2 Physical Environment 
3.1.3 Severe Weather Sites 
3.1.4 Trigger Points 
3.1.5 Communication 
3.1.6 Local Authorities 
3.1.7 Training 
4 Part Two – Considerations for Specific Events 
4.1 Bushfire 
4.1.1 Fire Danger Index 
4.1.2 Total Fire Ban (Victoria) 
4.1.3 Fire Danger Rating (FDR) 
4.1.4 Trigger Point Actions 
4.1.5 Radiant Heat 
4.1.6 Heat-related Illness 
4.1.7 Signs of Fire are Observed 
4.1.8 Imminent Threat 
4.1.9 In a Vehicle 
4.2 Severe Wind 
4.2.1 Severe Thunderstorm Warning 
4.2.2 Severe Weather Warning 
4.2.3 Gales 
4.2.4 Coastal Waters Wind Warning 
4.2.5 Action 
4.3 Lightning Strike 
4.3.1 Severe Thunderstorm Warning 
4.3.2 The 30/30 Rule  
4.3.3 The 15 Second Rule 
4.3.4 Lightning Position 
4.3.5 In a Vehicle 
4.4 Floods 
4.4.1 Flash Flooding 
4.4.2 Riverine Flooding 
4.4.3 Action 
4.5 Extreme Temperature – hot and cold 
4.6 Blizzard 

 

Image by: Peter Wilson, Catholic Walking Club of Victoria 

http://www.outdoorleaderonline.org.au
http://outdoorleaderonline.org/content/olo/pagerend.php
http://www.adventurevictoria.org/decliningyears/BMTABHistory.htm
http://www.orc.org.au/activity_standards_resources.php
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A GREAT BUSHWALKING BREAKFAST 

Simple Gourmet Granola 

With this recipe I think I’ve found the perfect, delicious and healthy bushwalking breakfast – in fact, the best breakfast 
anytime! Once you’ve tried it you won’t want to eat store-bought cereal again. I’ve mentioned it to a few people when 
walking, and thought it would be nice to share it. 

It’s nice with fresh fruit when base camping, or with milk of any kind, or on its own eaten straight from a snap lock bag when 
pack carrying due to its crunchy texture. It’s full of good things and so is very sustaining.  You can make it to suit your own 
taste by varying the basic recipe with the alternatives suggested. My favourite additions are ground cinnamon, cardamom 
and ginger; pumpkin, sunflower and sesame seeds (I use these in place of coconut), goji berries, cacao nibs, chia seeds 
and flax seeds. Yum! 

The recipe comes from the My New Roots blog:  
http://mynewroots.org/site/2011/12/simple-gourmet-granola-mnr-healthy-holiday-gift-guide-2/ 

Deb Shand 
The News of the Melbourne Bushwalker,  March 2013 

 

Ingredients: 

4 cups rolled oats (not instant) 

1 cup raw almonds, chopped 

1.5 cups flaked coconut 

1/4 tsp finely ground sea salt (1/2 tsp coarse, pummeled) 

1/3 cup liquid honey (or maple syrup, agave) 

4 tbsp coconut (or sunflower oil, ghee, or butter) 

Optional additions: 

Directions: 

1. Preheat over to 350°F. 

2. In a small saucepan whisk oil and honey together over 
low-medium heat,. 

3. In a large bowl combine oats, almonds, coconut and 
sea salt. 

4. Pour oil and honey mixture over dry ingredients and 
stir very well to coat. Place on a cookie sheet. Bake 
for 10 minutes; remove from oven and stir. Place back 
in oven and remove and stir every 5 minutes or so 
until the oats are golden brown (approx. 25-30 mins). 

Flavours: 
Vanilla bean 
Cinnamon 
Cardamom 
Orange zest 
Lemon zest 
Cocoa powder 

 

Nuts & Seeds: 
Pecans 
Cashews 
Brazil nuts 
Walnuts 
Hazelnuts 
Macadamia nuts 
Pistachios 
Pumpkin seeds 
Sesame seeds 
Sunflower seeds 
poppy seeds 

Dried Fruit 
(add after baking): 
Dates 
Figs 
Cranberries 
Raisins 
Cherries 
Goji berries 
Mulberries 
Apricots 
(unsulphured) 
 

Superfoods 
(add after baking): 
Bee pollen 
Cacao nibs 
Hemp seeds 
Flax seeds 
Chia seeds 
 

Favourite 
Combinations 
Pecan + Date 
Cardamom + 
Pistachio + Mulberry 
Walnut + Fig 
Vanilla + Cashew + 
Cacao Nibs 
Pumpkin seed + 
Cranberry 
Hazelnut + Apricot  
Goji + Hemp 

MAPS OF NEW BOUNDARIES FOR NATIONAL PARKS 
Alpine National Park - excisions and addition N.P.70-1n [PDF File - 1.1 MB] 

Falls Creek Alpine Resort - new boundary A.R.A. 2-3 [PDF File - 4.7 MB] 

The Alpine Resorts and National Parks Acts Amendment 
Bill 2013 has been introduced into the Victorian 
Parliament.  The Bill amends the Alpine Resorts Act 1983, 
the Alpine Resorts (Management) Act 1997 and the 
National Parks Act 1975 to: 

ü Excise two areas (Rocky Valley (9.6ha) and Sun Valley 
(0.4ha)) from the Alpine National Park and add the 
areas to the Falls Creek Alpine Resort 

ü Add an area 0.25 hectares (near Howman's Gap) to 
the Falls Creek Alpine Resort 

ü Excise an area of 11.9 hectares on the northern slopes 
of Mt McKay from the Falls Creek Alpine Resort and 
add the area to the Alpine National Park. 

Source: http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/parks-and-reserves/about-
parks-and-reserves/victorias-parks-and-reserves-systems/
statutory-and-policy-framework/alpine-resorts-and-national-parks
-acts-amendment-bill-2013 

http://mynewroots.org/site/2011/12/simple-gourmet-granola-mnr-healthy-holiday-gift-guide-2/
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0003/155046/N.P.-70-1n.pdf
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/155047/A.R.A.-2-3.pdf
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/parks-and-reserves/about-parks-and-reserves/victorias-parks-and-reserves-systems/statutory-and-policy-framework/alpine-resorts-and-national-parks-acts-amendment-bill-2013
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/parks-and-reserves/about-parks-and-reserves/victorias-parks-and-reserves-systems/statutory-and-policy-framework/alpine-resorts-and-national-parks-acts-amendment-bill-2013
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/parks-and-reserves/about-parks-and-reserves/victorias-parks-and-reserves-systems/statutory-and-policy-framework/alpine-resorts-and-national-parks-acts-amendment-bill-2013
http://www.dse.vic.gov.au/parks-and-reserves/about-parks-and-reserves/victorias-parks-and-reserves-systems/statutory-and-policy-framework/alpine-resorts-and-national-parks-acts-amendment-bill-2013
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BUSHWALKING NEEDS YOU  

BECOME A BUSHWALKING VICTORIA BOARD MEMBER 

Make a Difference - Become Involved 

Bushwalking Victoria wants to hear from anyone interested in joining our dedicated and hard-working Board team.  
Vacancies are available now or at the AGM that will be held on Saturday 15 June. 

While there are no specific skills, knowledge or experience required, people with experience and skills in areas such as 
business, management, marketing, education, training, IT or conservation are encouraged to consider. 

The most important attributes for a Bushwalking Victoria Board member are: 

ü A passion for bushwalking 

ü A desire to make a difference 

ü Enthusiasm 

ü Open to new ideas 

ü A willingness to devote time and energy to promoting bushwalking and representing the interests of all bushwalkers. 

The Board meets on the second Tuesday of each month from 5pm at Westerfolds Park in Templestowe.  Anyone 
considering nominating is encouraged to attend a Board meeting or two. 

More information on the role of the Bushwalking Victoria Board of Management and details of the current Board are 
available on the following page of the Bushwalking Victoria website:  
http://www.bushwalkingvictoria.org.au/governance.html   
If any of this appeals, or you know of someone with the skills and experience we are seeking, I’d love to hear from you. 
Email president@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au or phone 9802 4449. 

Chris Towers 
 President, Bushwalking Victoria 

SHOOTING IN NATIONAL PARKS 

BUSHWALKING AUSTRALIA POSITION STATEMENT 

 

 

 

 

1. Shooting in National Parks is inconsistent with the purposes for which the parks were established. 

2. Shooting of feral animals by itself can only be justified when there is clear scientific evidence available as to its 
effectiveness.  

3. Shooting of feral animals should only be done as part of a broader strategy which includes other forms of control such 
as baiting, trapping and habitat (eg, warren) removal. Essentially, shooting should be a final ‘clean up’ operation, 
designed to eliminate remnant populations. 

4. Feral animal shooting must be under the direct control of the responsible authorities, which in the case of National 
Parks would be the National Park Service. 

5. Any shooting operation must be followed by routine scientifically rigorous monitoring of the area to assess its 
effectiveness and to ensure it remains free of those animals. 

6. Shooting of feral animals under the direct control of the National Park Service should only be conducted in organised 
and coordinated operations after the risk to public safety has been assessed by the park management (and where 
appropriate other relevant authorities and users) and controls have been put in place to minimise the likelihood of 
injury to participants and the public. 

Bushwalking Australia Inc A38062 

Source: http://www.bushwalkingaustralia.org/docos/Policy%20Statement%20-%20Shooting%20in%20Parks%206-7-
12%20.pdf 

http://www.bushwalkingvictoria.org.au/governance.html
mailto:president@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
http://www.bushwalkingaustralia.org/docos/Policy%20Statement%20-%20Shooting%20in%20Parks%206-7-12%20.pdf
http://www.bushwalkingaustralia.org/docos/Policy%20Statement%20-%20Shooting%20in%20Parks%206-7-12%20.pdf
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HUNTING IN VICTORIAN PARKS 

Location Is hunting permitted? 

State forest, forest parks (Cobboboonee 
and Otway) and other unoccupied Crown 

land 

Game species may be hunted during the open season only.  

Pest animals may be hunted at any time.  

Deer hunting only is permitted in the Thomson River Forest Reserve. 

State Game Reserves Game species may be hunted, but only during the open season..  

Pest animals may not be hunted at any time, unless specifically authorised 
by the Department of Primary Industry (DPI). 

Sanctuaries Game species may not be hunted at any time.  

Pest animals may be hunted. 

Melbourne water catchment areas Hunting of any type is not permitted at any time. 

Flora and fauna reserves and nature 

conservation reserves 

Hunting of any type is not permitted at any time. 

National parks, state parks, coastal parks, 

wilderness parks and regional parks 

Generally, hunting of any type is not permitted at any time, but there are 
some exceptions.  

Hunters must not possess a firearm in, or transport a firearm through, a park 
(except in some instances) when hunting is prohibited.  

Where hunting is allowed, firearms must only be those calibres or gauges 
permitted for the species available for hunting in that park. 

Alpine resorts Hunting of any type is not permitted at any time. 

Leased Crown land Game (only during the open season) and pest animals may be hunted, but 
only with the permission of the lessee. 

Licensed Crown land Generally, game (during the open season) and pest animals (at any time) 
may be hunted, subject to the permission of the licensee. 

Private land Game (only during the open season) and pest animals may be hunted, but 
only with the permission of the landowner/manager. 

Sources:  

http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/game-hunting/game/australian-water-fowl/duck-hunting-locations/where-can-i-hunt 

http://vnpa.org.au/admin/library/attachments/PDFs/Fact%20sheets/FACT%20SHEET-shootinginparks.pdf 

The above website provides information about permitted game hunting in Victoria.  

To find out more about where, when and how deer hunting is permitted in Victoria, go to the DPI website: 
http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/game-hunting/game/deer/sambar-hunting-with-dogs/deer-hunting-locations 

See also the Parks Victoria website at:  
http://parkweb.vic.gov.au/explore/parks/lake-eildon-national-park/things-to-do/sambar-deer-hunting 

To read the NSW legislation — ie, the Game and Feral Animal Control Further Amendment Bill 2012 — go to: 
http://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/prod/parlment/nswbills.nsf/1d4800a7a88cc2abca256e9800121f01/7adf4bd7ff7246e0ca
257a5a0020e0b1?OpenDocument 

The NSW Government has passed legislation permitting recreational hunting in 79 national parks, nature reserves and 
conservation areas, including the Kosciuszko NP.   

What is the situation in Victoria?  There are 123 parks and reserves listed under Victoria’s National Parks Act, including 45 
national parks, 25 state parks, 3 wilderness parks and 5 coastal parks, and hunting is excluded from most of them.  Limited 
targeted hunting for strategic pest control (e.g. goats) is carried out by professional shooters in these parks from time to 
time, or baiting (foxes), ripping and fumigating (rabbit burrows), biological control (koalas), and trapping and mustering 
(brumbies). Recreational hunting, mainly for Sambar Deer, is allowed in sections of 10 parks. 

The table below summarises the position regarding shooting-type hunting in Victoria.  Contact Park Victoria and DSE for 
more information. 

On 5 February, Fran Kelly interviewed representatives of the Victorian and SA parks services in an interesting discussion 
about the hunting regimes in their states.  You can listen to or download the discussion from:  
http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/breakfast/hunting-in-sa-and-victorian-national-parks/4500984 

http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/game-hunting/game/australian-water-fowl/duck-hunting-locations/where-can-i-hunt
http://vnpa.org.au/admin/library/attachments/PDFs/Fact%20sheets/FACT%20SHEET-shootinginparks.pdf
http://www.dpi.vic.gov.au/game-hunting/game/deer/sambar-hunting-with-dogs/deer-hunting-locations
http://parkweb.vic.gov.au/explore/parks/lake-eildon-national-park/things-to-do/sambar-deer-hunting
http://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/prod/parlment/nswbills.nsf/1d4800a7a88cc2abca256e9800121f01/7adf4bd7ff7246e0ca257a5a0020e0b1?OpenDocument
http://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/prod/parlment/nswbills.nsf/1d4800a7a88cc2abca256e9800121f01/7adf4bd7ff7246e0ca257a5a0020e0b1?OpenDocument
http://www.abc.net.au/radionational/programs/breakfast/hunting-in-sa-and-victorian-national-parks/4500984
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TRACK MAINTENANCE & CONSERVATION ACTIVITIES 

Sallow willow eradication 

Sat 13 - Sun14 April   

Note: New date 

30 volunteers are needed for the annual event to search and destroy sallow 
willow. Accommodation at a ski lodge at Falls Creek Friday and Saturday 
nights. BBQ Saturday night.  BYO 2 breakfasts, 2 lunches, and nibbles and 

drinks to share at the Saturday BBQ. 

Contact Charlie Ablitt at conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au for more 

information and to register interest in attending. 

Nest Box Checking 
—Regent Honeyeater Project 

2 weekends: 

20-21 April      18-19 May  

Check nest boxes for evidence of use by Sugar Gliders, Squirrel Gliders and 
Phascogales.  For more information see last month’s edition of Bushwalking 

News Victoria or contact Ray Thomas. 

To register, contact Ray Thomas at ray@regenthoneyeater.org.au   or phone 

(03) 5761 1515 

Track clearing, Northern Wilsons 
Prom 

2 weekends: 

4-5 May      11-12 May 

6 participants per weekend.  Stay in a caravan park at Port Welshpool on Friday 
night.  Transported by Parks Victoria launch to Johnny Souey early on the 
Saturday.  Need to wade ashore.  Return late Sunday afternoon.  Self-sufficient 

camping at the work site. 

Contact Charlie Ablitt at conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au for more 

information and to register interest in attending. 

AROUND THE TRACKS 

Compiled by Dave Rimmer, Manager BEC 

Possible Introduction of Mountain Biking at Wilsons 
Prom, by Chris Towers 

Bushwalking Victoria has recently learnt that Wilsons 
Promontory National Park has been approached to permit 
mountain bikes to access some of the tracks in the 
National Park. 

Whilst BWV recognises mountain biking as a recreational 
activity that has a legitimate place on appropriate tracks in 
some national parks, we have serious reservations 
concerning opening up tracks to cycling in what is arguably 
Victoria's most iconic and popular bushwalking 
destinations.   

We have no objection to the use of bicycles on The Prom's 
public roads.  We can also see a case for permitting 
cycling on Management Vehicle Only (MVO) tracks not 
frequented by bushwalkers, subject to environmental 
considerations.  However we cannot support cycling being 
allowed on MVOs that have a high level of use by 
bushwalkers, such as the Telegraph Saddle to Lighthouse 
Track. 

Apart from the environmental impact of bicycles, which is 
higher than foot traffic, it is unrealistic to expect all 
mountain bikers who would use these tracks would ride 
responsibly at all times.  Most walkers will at some time 
have experienced conflict with cyclists on shared trails (just 
like many cyclists will have experienced conflict with 
drivers).  In a survey of members BWV conducted last 
year, conflict with cyclists was a common concern for 

walkers, and allowing cycling on popular and busy walking 
tracks will create more conflict between walkers and 
cyclists and increase the incidence of accident and injury. 

Furthermore, cycling will place a significant drain on 
already limited staff resources to provide a reasonable 
level of supervision and respond to the inevitable conflicts 
that will arise between bushwalkers and cyclists. 

BWV has yet to be officially advised of this proposal, but 
as the body representing the interests of bushwalkers, and 
having what we thought was a good working relationship 
with Parks Victoria staff at The Prom, we certainly expect 
to be consulted about such a significant proposal as this.  
We will provide further information as it comes to hand. 
BWV Shared Trails Policy is available on the BWV web 
site at 
http://www.bushwalkingvictoria.org.au/files/Shared_Trails_
Policy.pdf 

(Note: To the best of our knowledge the current proposal 
does not include allowing cyclists to use walker only tracks 
(e.g. Waterloo Bay, Refuge & Sealers Cove tracks). 

 

Grand Strzelecki  Track, report by Michael Haynes  

The new set of 6 maps of the Strzelecki Track has been 
printed and is available for purchase.  

Some maintenance work has been done on the track, and 
a few damaged signs have been replaced. We are 
currently applying for financial grants to assist with flood-

(Continued on page 11) 

mailto:conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
mailto:raydavidthomas@hotmail.com
mailto:conservation@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
http://www.bushwalkingvictoria.org.au/files/Shared_Trails_Policy.pdf
http://www.bushwalkingvictoria.org.au/files/Shared_Trails_Policy.pdf


Bushwalking News Victoria April 2013  

11 

damage repairs and to put in the first of the camping 
facilities. We have ordered the priorities and decided upon 
the infrastructure. Now 'all' we need is the money. 

Otway Ranges, report by Bernard Jordan  

Parks Victoria, Surf Coast Shire and the Great Ocean 
Road Coastal Committee hosted a lunch to launch the 
Friends of the Surf Coast Walk at Torquay on Sunday 17 
February. Some 30 locals and others were present, 
including Bernard Jordan, Tony Wright and Lachlan 
Richardson from the Geelong Bushwalking Club (GBC). 
(Lachlan also represents the Aireys Inlet group.) GBC will 
assist with track maintenance, particularly around Urquhart 
Bluff to Sunnymeade, while others will assist in a clean up 
of the Surf Coast Walk.  

Go to www.surfcoastwalk.com.au for a map of the 46km 
walk from Point Impossible to Fairhaven and its sections. 

Alpine National Park Closures 

The majority of the Alpine NP and surrounds subject to 
recent closures has re-opened. 

Closures remaining: 

ü The area north of the Great Alpine Road around Mt 
Feathertop (includes all walking/vehicle tracks and 
visitor sites) - except for The Razorback, Bungalow 
Spur and Diamantina Spur walking tracks leading to 
and from Mt Feathertop which re-opened for the 
Labour Day long weekend. 

The area south of the Great Alpine Road around Mt 
Hotham, Dargo High Plains, Dinner Plain and Mt 
Selwyn (includes all walking/vehicle tracks and visitor 
sites) - except for the Mt Hotham to Dinner Plain multi
-purpose trail which re-opened for the labour day long 
weekend. 

ü The Buckland Spur Track, Top Crossing Track and 
Top Crossing Hut Camping Area in the vicinity of Lake 
William Hovell. 

A number of State Forests mainly in the East of  the State 
are also closed.  Check the Parks Victoria website before 
you visit. 

Grampians— Change of conditions as at 07/03/2013 

Over the last three years the Grampians NP has seen two 
significant events. 

(Continued from page 10) In 2011 a major storm caused flood damage and in 
February this year a large bushfire affected the more 
remote areas of Victoria Range and Red Rock. 

Parks Victoria have worked hard to ensure that the key 
visitor attractions and campgrounds remain open to 
visitors, including Mackenzie Falls, Boroka and Reeds 
Lookout, the Pinnacle, Mt Abrupt, Mt Sturgeon, Hollow 
Mountain and Mt Staplyton. 

For the safety of visitors the Victoria Range and Red Rock 
area will remain closed for all activities, including walking, 
driving and climbing. The risk to visitors will be assessed 
and once these risks have been treated Parks Victoria will 
re-open sites 

A number of walking tracks also remain closed, visit the 
Parks Victoria website for details. 

Little Desert National Park Closures 

Some remote areas of the little Desert NP are closed.  
Check the Park Victoria website before you visit.  

Mt Buller and Mt Sterling Mountain Bike Trail 

Mt Buller Mt Stirling Resort Management announced a 
new project for the construction of a mountain bike trail 
designed to be Australia's first International Mountain 
Bicycling Association (IMBA) EPIC mountain bike trail.   

The Mt Buller Mt Stirling IMBA EPIC Mountain Bike Trail 
project involves the construction of a 40.39km trail that will 
offer visitors to the region a long distance, cross-country 
with  stunning views across the Victorian High Country.   

Club track & conservation activities 

VNPA activity — Boneseeding, Mornington 
Peninsula  

April 6 (Sat)  
Limit 50 
80 km SE of Melbourne 
Leader:  Marg Hattersley 9578 2554 
marghat@bigpond.com 

Annual weeding at the VNPA’s allocated block on Cook St 
Spur, McCrae.  Mostly Boneseed regrowth, but there are 
plenty of other weeds to find. Easy weeding. Make this a 
social occasion as well. Transport can be shared if you 
like.  All welcome.  

WHERE2WALK 
Have you checked out where2walk yet? 

Where2walk is Bushwalking Victoria's Directory of Bushwalks.  The walks provided so far have been sourced from 
Federation Walks conducted by Bushwalking Victoria member clubs since 2005.  Most walk information is available to 
anyone, but to access full walk descriptions and maps requires a subscription, which is free to bushwalking club members 

using the discount coupon code available from your club secretary or by emailing admin@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au. 

BWV is seeking additional walks from clubs or individuals to be added to the directory.  For more information email 
walks@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au. 

http://www.surfcoastwalk.com.au
http://parkweb.vic.gov.au/
http://parkweb.vic.gov.au/
http://parkweb.vic.gov.au/
mailto:marghat@bigpond.com
mailto:admin@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
mailto:walks@bushwalkingvictoria.org.au
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OFF TRACK TRIP ON THE BUCHAN RIVER—LABOUR DAY WEEKEND  

The refreshing waters and tranquillity of 
the Buchan River provided some members 
of the VMTC with a perfect escape from 
Melbourne's heatwave over the Australia 
Labour Day weekend.  Low water levels 
made the going easy for the off-track trip, 
although the height of debris on the banks 
of the river was clear evidence of the 
floods 12 months ago. 

There is nothing so good as ‘private island’ 
to soak in a  wilderness experience and 
starry night skies. With little in the way of 
river bank and flat ground, one member on 
the VMTC off-track trip along the Buchan 
River was particularly adventurous in 
picking their tent site.  Given the dry spell, 
there was no risk of floods or high tides for 
the happy camper. 

Sandra Bucovaz 
VMTC  

IMPORTANT DATES FOR 2013 

Leadership Forum and AGM - Saturday 15 June 

The 2013 Leadership Forum and AGM will 
be held on Saturday 15 June 2013.  The day 
provides a fantastic opportunity to contribute 

ideas and opinions that will help build a stronger and 
more successful Bushwalking Victoria and club network, 
and to learn first hand about the work undertaken by 
Bushwalking Victoria and member clubs.   

The leadership team (ie, the President, Vice President, 
Secretary and Treasurer) of each club is invited to attend. 
All club committees should pencil this date into their 
calendars NOW.   

Details of the forum will be provided directly to clubs in 
the next couple of months.  However, suggestions for 
topics to covered are welcome any time. 

Travel and accommodation assistance is available for 
representatives from regional clubs who wish to attend.  
Contact the Bushwalking Victoria Office Manager for 
more information. 

2013 Federation Walk - Sunday, 13 October 2013 

Boroondara Bushwalkers will be hosting the 2013 
Federation Day Walk on Sunday 13 October, 
based in the small township of Myrniong near 
Bacchus Marsh.  There will be 20 and 25 walks of 

grades ranging from Easy to Medium-Hard in the western 
gorges region, west of Melbourne, including Lerderderg 
State Park, Werribee Gorge State Park, Brisbane 
Ranges National Park and Wombat State Forest.  

Please put this date in your club calendar NOW. 

For more information, go to http://tinyurl.com/c3esmyb  

B u s h w a l k i n g  N e w s  V i c t o r i a  
A d v e r t i s i n g  R a t e s  

1/6 page advertisement $27.50 1/2 page advertisement  $82.50 
1/4 page advertisement  $42.00  1/3 page advertisement  $55.00 
Full page advertisement $165.00 

Note:  Advertisements must be artwork ready. 

* Advertiser to supply 300 printed inserts each edition. 

Advertising is welcome but insertion is subject to the editor’s discretion.   

Products or services advertised in this publication are not endorsed or 
recommended in any way by Bushwalking Victoria. 

Morning tea in a wide brown land: Monbulk Creek, 
photo by Mary Zekan, Koonung Bushwalkers 

Morning tea at Johnsons Hut, Heathy Spur, photo by  
Robyn MacLean, Benalla Bushwalkers 

Morning tea in a wide brown land: Monbulk Creek, 
photo by Mary Zekan, Koonung Bushwalkers 

http://www.boroondarabushwalkers.org.au/federation-day-walk-2013.html
http://tinyurl.com/c3esmyb
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Hydration Pack vs Water Bottle 

Water is one of the heaviest items we must carry on a 
bushwalk. A hydration bladder is one of way of carrying 
significant amounts of water.  However, not everyone likes 
them and many backpackers continue to use water bottles.  

Hydration bladder 

Pros:  Allows you to carry a large quantity of water close 
to your back, where it is more comfortable to carry while 
providing convenient drinking access. Number of different 
capacities. 

Cons:   Need find a way to secure the drinking tube while 
keeping it accessible. Hard to clean. Bacteria and mold 
can build up on the inside if the bladder is not properly 
cared for. (Some people keep their empty bladders in the 
freezer when the bladders are not in used.) Prone to leaks 
and punctures. When you want to refill your reservoir, 
need to pull the bladder out of the pack.  Difficult to fill in 
streams. Water sitting in the drinking tube is exposed to 
the sun, so that if a insulated tube cover is not used, the 
first sips of water will be warm. 

Types: 

There is a huge range of hydration bladders to choose 
from.  One site that provides comparisons is:  
http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-
packs/ 

Water Bottle 

Pros:  Very durable. Usually easy to clean. 

Cons:  Most people have to stop to drink. Heavier than a 
bladder. 

Types 

There are four kinds of water bottles 

ü Hard Plastic 

¶ Pros: Light weight. Durable. Easy to clean. 
Transparent. Readily available. Inexpensive. 

¶ Cons: Although now BPA-free, some people still 
have concerns with plastic bottles in general. 

ü Stainless Steel  

¶ Pros: Durable.  Easy to clean. 

¶ Cons: Heavy. Hard to check water level. 

ü Titanium 

¶ Pros: Durable, Lightweight. Easy to clean. 

¶ Cons: Hard to check water level. Expensive. 

ü Soft Plastic 

¶ Pros: Lightweight,. Collapsible. Inexpensive. 

¶ Cons: Hard to clean. Bacteria and mold buildup. 

Summary 

There is no perfect water carrier.  The choice comes down 
to personal preference. 

WATER WHILE WALKING 

Water Purification 

We cannot assume that we do not need to purify water we 
collect on a walk, especially on the popular tracks.  

Below is a comparison of the four most common types of 
water purification options for the trail.  

Boiling Water 

Pros: Boiling water is one of the oldest and most sure 
ways to purify water.  

Cons: Time consuming and not easily done on the trail.  
There is argument about amount of time the water needs 
to be boiled—the recommended range varies from boiling 
point to 10 mins. May mean that we need to carry more 
fuel.   

Iodine Tablets 

Pros:  Very light to carry. Takes only 30 mins to purify the 
water.  

Cons:  Makes water taste and smell unpleasant. Some 
people are allergic to iodine.  Some studies indicate that 
iodine is not effective against against Cryptosporidium 
oocysts and Giardia cysts.  Tablets have an expiry date. 

Chlorine Dioxide 

Pros:  Works as well as iodine and tastes better.   

Cons:  Takes 4 hours to purify water. Tablets have an 
expiry date. 

Water Filter 

Pros:  Able to get water right with minimum waiting. 

Cons:  Heavy. Can break. Materials (eg, silt) in the water 
tend to block the fine pores of the filter. 

Sources: 

http://www.backpackingreports.com/backpacking-gear-
comparisons/water-bottle-vs-hydration-pack/  

http://www.ehow.com/info_8249703_pros-cons-hydration-
backpacks.html  

http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-
packs/ 

http://www.bushwalking.org.au/FAQ/FAQ_Water.htm#Tre
atment 

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11990150 

ht tp: / /www.safar iquip.co.uk/a l l -categor ies/water -
purification/choosing-a-water-treatment/ 

http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-packs/
http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-packs/
http://www.backpackingreports.com/backpacking-gear-comparisons/water-bottle-vs-hydration-pack/
http://www.backpackingreports.com/backpacking-gear-comparisons/water-bottle-vs-hydration-pack/
http://www.ehow.com/info_8249703_pros-cons-hydration-backpacks.html
http://www.ehow.com/info_8249703_pros-cons-hydration-backpacks.html
http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-packs/
http://blog.winterwomen.com/things-we-love/hydration-packs/
http://www.bushwalking.org.au/FAQ/FAQ_Water.htm#Treatment
http://www.bushwalking.org.au/FAQ/FAQ_Water.htm#Treatment
http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11990150
http://www.safariquip.co.uk/all-categories/water-purification/choosing-a-water-treatment/
http://www.safariquip.co.uk/all-categories/water-purification/choosing-a-water-treatment/
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